
 
 

STATE OF WASHINGTON 
 
 

 

 

August 15, 2017 

 

 

 

The Honorable Jefferson B. Sessions III 

Attorney General 

U.S. Department of Justice 

950 Pennsylvania Avenue N.W. 

Washington, D.C. 20530 

 

Dear Mr. Attorney General: 

 

Thank you for your letter dated July 24, 2017. We appreciate your taking the time to describe the 

Department of Justice’s perspective and concerns regarding our state law treatment of marijuana. The 

State of Washington remains committed to only allowing marijuana activity within a tightly and 

actively regulated system that complements the federal government’s law enforcement priorities. 

Like the Department of Justice, we want to discourage youth consumption, avoid dangers to public 

safety, and prevent the diversion of marijuana to other states. 

 

We have twice requested an in-person meeting with you because we believe it will lead to better 

understanding than exchanging letters. Your letter, citing the March 2016 Northwest High Intensity 

Drug Trafficking Area (NW HIDTA) report on marijuana in Washington, makes a number of 

allegations that are outdated, incorrect, or based on incomplete information. If we can engage in a 

more direct dialogue, we might avoid this sort of miscommunication and make progress on the issues 

that are important to both of us. We therefore reiterate our request to meet with you, followed by 

further appropriate meetings between state and DOJ officials.  

 

In the meantime, this letter will address some of the concerns raised in your letter. First, you raised 

concerns that “[T]he medical market [for marijuana] is considered ‘grey’ due to the lack of regulation 

and oversight.” Importantly, NW HIDTA issued its March 2016 report shortly before Washington 

fundamentally changed its medical marijuana laws.1 We agree that prior to 2016, medical marijuana 

in Washington was not well regulated or supervised and possessed many characteristics of a “gray 

market.” This state of affairs was not compatible with the kind of well-regulated system that DOJ 

expects and that Washington had created for recreational marijuana. Our State Legislature responded 

by passing reform legislation which became effective in July 2016. We realigned medical marijuana 

to bring it within the state’s far more stringent recreational system.   

 

In fact, since you issued your letter, the NW HIDTA released a new 2017 report, making clear that 

“as of July 1, 2016, the long-standing illegally operating dispensaries were shut down or became 

licensed retailers; sales are now subject to taxation, and medical marijuana products now must pass 

strict packaging and testing requirements before being sold to patients.” Your letter, relying on the 

old NW HIDTA report, ignores this important development.  

 

                                                 
1 On August 3, 2017, NW HIDTA issued an updated report that does acknowledge Washington’s new, more 

restrictive laws governing medical marijuana. 
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Second, your letter repeatedly fails to distinguish between marijuana activity that is legal and illegal 

under state law. Instead, it conflates the two in a manner that implies that state-legal marijuana 

activity is responsible for harms actually caused by illegal marijuana activity. For example, the NW 

HIDTA report describes in detail 17 explosions at THC extraction labs (March 2016 report, at 99-

102). That is true. Your letter, however, fails to clearly acknowledge that none of these explosions 

were at labs operating legally under state license. Legal extraction labs are required to use equipment 

certified by an engineer, and to be inspected by the fire marshal. In the history of our licensing 

system, no legal extraction lab has ever had an explosion.  

 

Similarly, the NW HIDTA report asserts that Washington marijuana has been diverted to “43 other 

states” (March 2016 report, at 94). You letter, however, fails to acknowledge that this statistic covers 

several years before our recreational sales even began, and reveals nothing about whether the sources 

of the marijuana were legal or illegal. Again, our intent is for our state-regulated marijuana market to 

displace and destroy illegal marijuana activity. If the federal government has information it can share 

as to the sources of Washington marijuana being found outside our state, we would welcome the 

opportunity to discuss how we might be able to cooperate in controlling such sources. 

 

Third, some of the statistics cited in your letter are simply incorrect, or based on a misreading of their 

context. For example, the statement “61.9% of drivers do not believe marijuana makes a difference in 

their driving ability” (March 2016 report, at 82) is not supported by its source. The study in question 

surveyed 893 drivers and found that 97 of them reported having previously used marijuana within 

two hours of driving. Sixty out of those 97 (61.9%, but representing only 6.7% of all drivers in the 

survey) thought it did not make a difference in their driving ability. NW HIDTA chose not to include 

this statistic in its new 2017 report.    

 

Additionally, several of the statistics quoted in your letter on the increasing incidence of marijuana 

DUIs are distorted by the fact that the testing regime has changed with state legalization. Any amount 

of drugged driving and collisions is too high. Prior to marijuana legalization, blood testing for THC 

at suspected DUI traffic stops was substantially less common. Consequently, comparable statistics do 

not exist.  

 

We disagree with a number of other conclusions in your letter. Rather than try to explain each of 

them here, however, we again respectfully request the opportunity to engage in an active discussion 

with you and your agency. Additionally, we would like to discuss the following: 

 

 Whether DOJ intends to follow recommendations from its Task Force on Crime Reduction 

and Public Safety—in particular, its reported recommendation to continue previous federal 

policy on state legalization of marijuana. 

 

 Whether President Trump’s previous statements of support for medical marijuana, and 

leaving recreational marijuana legalization to the states, represent the policy of the federal 

government. 

 

 Whether DOJ will support reasonable federal policies allowing financial institutions to 

provide service to licensed marijuana businesses, in order to avoid the public safety risks and 

transparency problems associated with all-cash businesses. 

 

 How state-regulated marijuana should be treated by the federal government following the 

President’s declaration that the opioid crisis constitutes a national emergency, and whether 
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the federal government will support objective, independent research into the effects of 

marijuana law reform on opioid use and abuse. 

 

 Whether the federal government will help protect public health by supporting agricultural 

research on the safety of pesticides used in marijuana cultivation.  

 

 Whether the federal government will support research into expedited roadside DUI testing 

methods for law enforcement, as alternatives to blood draws. 

 

We also would like to offer you another source of information and data as to how our regulatory 

system is working. We invite you to review the enclosed publication, Marijuana Legalization in 

Washington State. It describes how our state’s regulatory system is designed specifically to meet the 

DOJ’s Cole Memorandum guidance and promote the enforcement priorities that we share with DOJ. 

 

While Washington has been largely successful, challenges remain. As issues become apparent, 

Washington continues to refine and improve our laws. Just a few days ago, a new statute took effect 

that further restricts marijuana advertising, prohibiting advertisements targeting youth or persons 

outside of the state. 

 
Finally, we encourage you to keep in mind why we are having this conversation. State and federal 

prohibition of marijuana failed to prevent its widespread use, which was generating huge profits for 

violent criminal organizations. The people of Washington State chose by popular vote to try a 

different path. Under Washington’s system, responsible adults are allowed access to a highly 

regulated product that returns substantial tax revenues to the government even as it displaces illegal 

activity. As we implement this system, we will continue striving to deter youth consumption, 

promote public safety, and fight interstate diversion. Our state’s government and law enforcement are 

committed to the goals you have articulated, and to good faith cooperation and coordination with the 

Department of Justice as we work to serve the public and defend the will of the people.   

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

 

Jay Inslee       Bob Ferguson 

Governor       Attorney General 

 

Enclosure 


































